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Synopsis As Enacted

Brief Description: Changing provisions relating to elections.

By Representatives McLean, Anderson, R. Fisher, Moyer,
Sheldon, Chandler, Bowman, Pruitt, Winsley, Broback,
Edmondson, Paris, D. Sommers, May, Wynne, Brumsickle,
Nealey, Miller, P. Johnson, Casada, Wood, Forner and
Mitchell.

House Committee on State Government
Senate Committee on Governmental Operations

Background:Background:Background:

Crimes: The crimes and penalties chapter of the Election
Code prohibits certain activities regarding a primary or
election and prescribe penalties for violations. Some of
these provisions are not consistent with the penalty and
classification system contained in the state’s Criminal
Code. Some are largely duplications of criminal code
provisions. Some prohibitions apply during primaries, but
not during elections. Others apply only in paper ballot
precincts, only in precincts using voting machines, or only
in certain forms of cities.

Voter Registration: A person who changes his or her name
must register anew. A person desiring to transfer his or
her voter registration within a county must submit a signed
registration transfer form. State law permits a person to
transfer his or her voter registration on the day of a
primary or election by filing out a voter transfer form and
voting in the precinct in which the person was previously
registered or by indicating the new address in the poll book
at the precinct.

Absentee Ballots: A person desiring to vote by absentee
ballot must submit to the county auditor a signed request
form. The auditor must compare the signature on the request
with the signature on the voter’s registration form. When
the voted ballot is returned, the auditor must also compare
the signature of the voter on the outer envelope with the
signature on the voter’s registrations form.

Recounts: The Election Code permits certain persons to
request that the votes cast in a primary or election be
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recounted. The code also requires that the votes be
recounted if the official canvass of the returns for an
office reveal that the difference in the number of votes
cast for the top two candidates for the office is not more
than 0.5 percent.

Other: State law prohibits exit polling in a polling place
or in any public area within 300 feet of the entrance to a
polling place. The federal courts have found this
prohibition to be unconstitutional.

Summary:Summary:Summary:

Election Crimes: The crimes and penalties chapter of the
Election Code is rewritten and made consistent with the
state’s Criminal Code. Prohibitions which applied only
during primaries, only during general elections, or only to
the use of certain types of voting equipment now apply to
all primaries and elections and to all voting equipment.
The descriptions of many of the unlawful activities under
the Election Code are made somewhat more general in nature.

The following are now classified as being gross misdemeanors
rather than, as under current law, misdemeanors: removing a
ballot from a polling place without lawful authority;
printing official ballots except as prescribed; a printer’s
misappropriating ballots or delivering them to persons other
than the appropriate election officer; influencing a person
in refusing to vote through menace or unlawful means;
soliciting or demanding a reward in exchange for voting in a
particular way; deceiving a voter in recording his or her
vote or recording the vote in a manner other than as
designated by the voter; divulging the results of a ballot
count before the closing of the polls; revealing to another
information unlawfully obtained regarding how a person
voted; changing the results of a ballot count officially
posted or to be delivered to an election officer; and
conducting unlawful activities at a polling place, such as
electioneering or causing disruptions.

The following are no longer crimes under the Election Code:
making a false assertion or propagating a false report
regarding a candidate; electioneering for hire in a
commission form of city; forging a name on a nominating
paper; and committing perjury at a primary. Forgery and
perjury remain crimes under the Criminal Code.

Registration Files: The Secretary of State and county
auditors are permitted to use automated files of voter
registration information in lieu of the original voter
registration cards if the automated file includes all of the
information from the cards including retrievable facsimiles
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of the voters signatures. Only the following information
from those files is available for public inspection and
copying: the voter’s name, gender, voting record, date or
registration, and registration number. A voter’s address
and political jurisdiction are also available unless access
to this information for that voter is prohibited by law.
All county auditors must maintain automated files of voter
registration information.

Registrations & Transfers of Registrations: A person who
changes his or her name no longer needs to register anew.
The person must complete a change-of-name form, prescribed
by the Secretary of State. A person who completes a change-
of-name form at a polling place must also sign the poll book
using the new and former names. Registrations may be
transferred within a county by telephone before the precinct
registration lists are closed for a primary or election.

The county auditor may permit the use of one or both of the
procedures currently authorized by law for transferring a
voter’s registration on election day.

The manner in which registration cancellation records must
be maintained is no longer specified by law; the Secretary
of State must adopt rules regarding maintaining such
records.

Absentee Ballot Requests: A request for an absentee ballot
need no longer be submitted in written form, signed by the
voter requesting the ballot. A request may be submitted
orally in person, by telephone, or in writing. A person may
request his or her own absentee ballot and may request an
absentee ballot on behalf of any member of that person’s
immediate family who is a registered voter. The secretary
must adopt rules prescribing the circumstances under which a
county auditor may require a requester to identify the date
of birth of the voter for whom the ballot is requested and
may deny a request which is not accompanied by this
information.

Recounts: The dates by which a recount must be conducted
are clarified. A canvassing board must conduct the recount
within five days of: the date an application for a recount
is filed with the board; the date the request for the
recount or the directive issued by the Secretary of State
ordering a mandatory recount is received by the board; or
the date the returns are certified which indicate that a
mandatory recount is required.

Other: The prohibition on exit polling, found to be
unconstitutional, is repealed. The form which must be used
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by an auditor in attesting to the cancellation of voters’
registrations is also repealed.

Votes on Final Passage:Votes on Final Passage:Votes on Final Passage:

House 96 0
Senate 43 0

Effective: July 1, 1992Effective:Effective:
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